HEREFORD CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
TUESDAY 31 JANUARY 2017 at 6.00 pm
PRESENT:  Cllrs Boulter (Chairman), Bushkes, Edwards, Hey, Kenyon, Lloyd-Hayes (who would be arriving late), Nicholls, Stevens.
NOT PRESENT:  Cllrs Mansell, Rone.

IN ATTENDANCE:  Steve Kerry, Town Clerk; Tracy Morriss, Civic & Community Development Officer; Lesley Robinson, Administration, Finance & Information Officer.
CD2016/17.100
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Cllrs Baker, Hall and Michael.
CD2016/17.101
APPOINTMENT OF SUBSTITUTES

None.
CD2016/17.102
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
CD2016/17.103
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING OF THE COMMITTEE

It was proposed by Cllr Kenyon, seconded by Cllr Nicholls and 

RESOLVED:  That the minutes of the Community Development Committee meeting of the 13 December 2016 be signed as an accurate record.
It was proposed by Cllr Kenyon, seconded by Cllr Edwards and 

RESOLVED:  That the minutes of the Community Development Grants Applications meeting of the 12 December 2016 be signed as an accurate record.
Cllr Lloyd-Hayes joined the meeting.
CD2016/17.104
LION’S CLUB DEFIBRILLATOR SCHEME – OUTDOOR LOCATIONS
           

The Town Clerk gave a brief update to Members on suitable outdoor locations for defibrillator machines and explained he had received a survey from British Telecom.  As indicated by Members, several telephone boxes within the City had been nominated as potentially suitable.  Hereford City Council had requested that this be taken on board.  Cllr Boulter asked Members for any suggestions.  It was thought that a defibrillator should be sited in High Town 
and suggested that British Telecom be contacted to establish if there is a telephone box in that area which could be turned into a defibrillator site.  Members felt this was worth pursuing.
Cllr Lloyd-Hayes enquired if a defibrillator could also be provided near to the White House Community Hub at Tupsley.  The Town Clerk replied that this was probably not on the list but could be looked into and if granted the equipment would best be sited on an external wall of the White House.  Cllr Lloyd-Hayes asked that her request be put forward.
The Civic & Community Development Officer mentioned it would be a good idea to include a defibrillator on the Community Roadshow vehicle and Members were generally agreeable.  Cllr Kenyon was concerned about justification for cost versus potential infrequent use of the roadshow vehicle.  He felt there would be a need for adequate first aid training and suggested Councillors and staff could do the relevant training course.  The Civic & Community Development Officer replied that the Roadshow vehicle would be going out more often in future to large community events and that she is a fully-trained First Aider.  There is also a designated list of first aid trained staff which is displayed on the door outside the Post Room.  Some Members commented they would be willing to do first aid training.

Cllr Hey asked if there was a limit to the number of defibrillators required.  The Town Clerk replied that there was no need to have many but it would be ideal to have one available in every Ward.
After discussions, Cllr Boulter asked the Town Clerk to investigate further and it was

RESOLVED: That the Town Clerk find out the locations of any unused telephone boxes and update Members at the next meeting.
CD2016/17.105
CIVIC TRUST AND COMMUNITY INTEREST COMPANY

The Town Clerk gave Members a brief update on the Town Hall building.  He explained that a survey to determine the condition of the building is now underway and currently at the first stage though progress is slow.  

He added that there is an item on the Agenda for the next Governance & Procedures meeting regarding Heritage funding for repairs to the front of the building but the final decision on the City Council taking over the building needed to go before the Finance & Policy Committee, hence the need for this survey.
The Chairman asked Members for any questions.  In reply to a question from Cllr Lloyd-Hayes, the Town Clerk stated that the survey had started last week and was expected to take approximately one month.

There were no further questions.

CD2016/17.106
ALLOTMENTS LEASE NEGOTIATIONS UPDATE


The Town Clerk briefly outlined his report and updated Members on the Allotments Lease negotiations:
· Pleased to report that the end was in sight of the Rockfield Allotment flooding following works by Welsh Water capping off water.
· Allotments lease negotiations are now back on the agenda.
· Where we go from here – Key issues are 1) Legal costs, 2) Site survey, 3) Funding and 4) Timescale.

· Previously stated that The City Council would engage a Solicitor but not sensible for us to pay directly for HALGS legal advice as Solicitor cannot advise ‘against our interests’.  Therefore, consider that we make a one-off grant to HALGS to cover associated costs.

· Pertinent that Town Clerk visits each site with a Surveyor and HALGS site rep to inspect and resolve any issues before handover.

· Need to ensure up to date title, tidy up, dry bridge extension and ensure Land Registry is up to date for correct insurance.
· Funding:  Lease need not be a problem.  Grant has been static for some time.  Need to seek some form of inflation to funds for HALGS to cover rising costs.
· Next AGM for HALGS is March 2017.  March 2018 would be viable for signing off and sealing the lease.

Members’ questions and comments covered the following:

· The Town Clerk’s report was commended.

· Point 1.2 regarding the lease - a question was asked if there would be a need to go through Planning for any new or additional allotments in future?  Answer – Any allotment land we take over in future would just be added to this lease.  No new or separate lease would be required.
· Gives HALGS opportunities for greater allotments and increased revenue income through growing own produce.
· Gratifying to see this moving forwards following involvement in many past meetings.

· Question to HALGS members: Would they need more funding from City Council in future or could they raise funds from other sources? Answer: It’s an unknown.  HALGS would love to be self-sufficient but less optimism as times have changed and today’s climate for acquiring funding has declined.  HALGS members need to vote on this.  Grant requests must be pitched to look sustainable.  Hope to be successful but some caution needed.  Project is long term and essential they receive some support - with finances and expertise - as some members not experts.
· Why the 50 year lease and could we go for a 99 year lease to give better value for money?  Answer:  50 years is the shortest lease available.  No reason envisaged why we couldn’t extend to 99 years but need to research and possibly take legal advice on it.
· Allotments generally very cheap.  Any movement for HALGS to increase their fees to tenants?  Answer: Last year gave 50% reduction for OAP’s.  Reluctant to consider increases as would put tenants off and ultimately could decrease income if tenants left.  Lost some allotment holders last year when rents increased by 50p each.  Most vacant plots are at Rockfield site due to flooding – 55 plots affected.
· Would HALGS allow 2 people to share one half of an allotment space?  Answer:  Less than a certain amount of square yards would mean 
ground is not viable.  Size of 80 square yards is let to starters.  Location is a problem, one particular site is favoured by many.

· HALG’S estimated legal costs could be between £200-£2,000.  Members felt it unwise use of public money to agree to fund legal costs whilst figure is unknown or open-ended.
· Proposed to cap the amount for legal costs to a maximum of £2,500.
· HALGS were asked if they were invited and responded when major developers come forward from Herefordshire Council.  In response, HALGS stated they had attended and been proactively involved in the past.
· HALGS were urged to respond to Herefordshire Council and get involved as this would help them.
· HALGS advised their allotment charges are 15p per square yard, with 25% reduction for OAP’s.  The lowest charge is £12.00 and the highest is £78.00.
In reply to a question raised, the Town Clerk assured Members that the City Council is responsible for and lawfully carrying out statutory duties regarding allotments.  It is not the responsibility of Herefordshire Council.  This was duly noted in the minutes.
Members were asked to vote on the Town Clerk’s recommendations:  6 were in favour and it was unanimously

RESOLVED:
8.1 – That Committee noted the discussions and agreed to the proposed end date of April 2018 to bring this matter to a conclusion.
8.2 – With an agreed amendment that Committee in considering the lease approved funding of HALGS legal costs up to £2,500.00 and that the City Council must see the rates of the Solicitor prior to approval.
8.3 – The Committee agreed to include an appropriate inflator into the lease regarding financial support for HALGS from the Council.

8.4 – That the Committee will receive further reports as the negotiations continue on the points detailed above.
CD2016/17.107
WHEELCHAIR SWING

Members received a brief oral report from the Town Clerk who explained as follows:

· In resolving the issue with the pathway, we are very pleased to have secured the assistance of Herefordshire Council’s Grounds Equipment Specialist, Spencer Grogan, who will be able to acquire enough money to tarmac the pathway.
· The swing will be an all-weather, wheelchair compatible installation designed for a wheelchair to be attached.

· The swing is due for installation sometime in the Spring at an identified site on King George V Playing Fields.
The Town Clerk was congratulated on gaining assistance of Spencer Grogan, which means that we are now providing funding just for the equipment.  This project should be pushed forward without delay.
CD2016/17.108
HEREFORD SKATE PARK SCULPTURE


Cllr Stevens presented a brief oral report and provided an illustration which was handed out to members:
· Involvement with the City of Culture bid.
· The Sculptor, Matt Sanderson, has emailed Cllr Stevens and offered to lend a piece of his work to the Skate Park which would be sited when the weather improved.

· Initial sculpture to be sited on top of boom box.

· Latest idea is a permanent plinth, minimalistic design (similar to the Fourth Plinth at Trafalgar Square).
· Other ideas – A selection panel with representatives from The Courtyard, Youth Council, Economic Development etc.
· Sculpture’s visibility would improve gateway to the City coming from the North.

· Would fit in well with the City of Culture bid.

At the end of his report, Cllr Stevens mentioned the project is at the discussion stage and that he has offered his services to get involved in this.

Members were invited to suggest ideas and asked for their questions and comments:

· Wonderful and fantastic idea to get young people interested and involved in art.
· 100% behind this project. Young people and those using Skate Park often have creative minds.

· Suggestion this be discussed at a future meeting with view to the City Council paying for the plinth.

· How can we encourage other Community Group involvement, e.g. Hereford Make? – the design could be a metal frame welded by the foundry – opportunities to unite with others and gives ‘ticks in boxes’ for future funding.
· Suggestion to create a plinth in concrete, in-keeping with Skate Park, would enhance features of the area and enable multiple types of sculptures to be exhibited.
· Suggested minimum height for plinth – a couple of metres.
· Source a local artist, possibly from Art College or Holme Lacy Farriers.

· We could speak to the Youth Council to seek their involvement.

· Need to move quickly re: City of Culture bid.
· Suggested Streetscene could consult young people to come up with some designs.

· Could funding could come through Streetscene?  This would still require Committee approval.

Cllr Stevens said he would relay these ideas back to the Hereford Skate Park.  The discussion came to a close.
CD2016/17.109
ITEMS FOR FUTURE MEETINGS
· City Museum – On agenda of next week’s Governance & Procedures meeting.
· ‘Hereford Make’.

· Update from the Skate Park.

· Update from the Cycle Track (Wheeled Sports 4 Hereford).

· ‘Hereford Regiments Through the Ages’ – Requested this be put on the agenda for the next Council meeting.

· City of Culture – Attendance at funeral of Mick Ligema.  Event at The Courtyard on 20th February regarding food element of ‘City of Culture’.
· ‘City of Culture’ bid – Following HCA’s previous presentation to Council in January, HCA to return with an update in March – Added a fifth element to bid, i.e. ‘Steam’.

Members were asked for their requests for items to be included in future meetings:

· BITC – An update on where we are. How can businesses support communities and how can volunteers get involved?
· Boat trips back on the River Wye – for the next Community Development agenda.
CD2016/17.110
DATE OF NEXT MEETING  

TUESDAY 14 March 2017 - Routine Meeting – 6.00 pm

MONDAY 13 February - GRANTS Meeting – 10.00 am

There being no further business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.10pm

Signed ……………………………………………………………………….

.

Dated…………………………………………………………………………
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